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Duval County Tourist Development Council 
Special Meeting Visit Jacksonville Marketing Initiative 
TDC Minutes

June 16, 2011
Conference Room A, Fourth Floor, Suite 425
City Hall @ St. James

Meeting Convened:  10:40 a.m.

Meeting Adjourned: 12:20 p.m.
Roll Call:
Council President John D. “Jack” Webb            (Excused)
Council Member Ronnie Fussell

(Acting Chairman)

Council Member Michael Corrigan

Sonny Bhikha
Julie Dion

Henry Fonde-Excused
M G Orender

David Potts 
Fred Pozin
Annette R. Hastings, Executive Director

Janice Billy, Assistant Council Auditor
Phillip Peterson, Council Auditor’s Office

Jim McCain, Asst. General Counsel

Dan O’Byrne, President, Visit Jacksonville
Others Present:    

Bill Prescott, Treasurer, Visit Jacksonville Board; Kim Ritten, Visit Jacksonville; Lyndsay Rossman, Visit Jacksonville; Mya Carter, Visit Jacksonville; Polly Govreau, Visit Jacksonville; Kimberly Morgan, Visit Jacksonville; Dennis Tracy, Visit Jacksonville; Michael Munz, Dalton Agency; Donald Harris, Wyndham; Kim Evans, SMG Prime Osborn; Jim Prichard, SMG Prime Osborn; Michael Bouda, JEDC Sports; David Reese, Florida’s First Coast of Golf; Glow Smith, Office of Lt. Governor J. Carroll; Janice Lowe, Jacksonville Landing; David Mariotti, P.V. Resorts; John Parker, Hyatt.
Call to Order:

Acting Chairman, Ronnie Fussell, called the meeting to order at 10:20 a.m., noting the presence of a quorum.  The Acting Chairman also noted for the record that Council President Webb was excused due to an unavoidable business conflict and had appointed Council Member Fussell as Acting Chairman of the TDC.
Purpose of the Special TDC Meeting:

Acting Chairman Fussell stated that, at the May 19, 2011, regularly scheduled meeting of the TDC, funding was approved with the condition that   Visit Jacksonville would come back with a specific plan with measurables and deliverables within 30 days of the funding requested.  The purpose of this special called TDC meeting was to consider for approval the summary and presentation for deployment of grants as requested and a plan for reducing administrative operating costs. 
Summary and Presentation: 
Visit Jacksonville Marketing Presentation 
Presenter:

Dan O’Byrne, President /CEO,   Visit Jacksonville                     



Bill Prescott, Treasurer, Visit Jacksonville Board

· 2nd 5% FY 2010/2011 TDC Marketing Initiative ($219K)

· Additional $100K reserved from Convention Grant Fund for 90 day sales push

· $200K for immediate jump start of key Visit Jacksonville business development initiatives

Marketing Presentation:
Mr. Dan O’Byrne, President of Visit Jacksonville, made the presentation for planned deployment of $519,528.00.  A packet was distributed containing (1) Letter to TDC Board Members from Dan King, Chairman of Visit Jacksonville Board of Directors; (2) Five Page  Summary of  Planned Deployment of $519,528.00 Grant (See Attached Document); (3) Spread Sheet of Planned Deployment of $519,528.00 Grant (See Attached Document). The $519,528.00 grant request comprised of three (3) homogeneous initiatives was presented for approval of the TDC by Mr. O’Byrne, who as a point of information   stated more details would be made available if requested for the following: 
I.
$219,528 Marketing Initiatives 
· Media Insertions to generate Summer Season business – Leisure and In-state Group Business - $22,500
· Media Insertions (including Billboard) to open Puerto Rico travel market and support new Non-Stop service - $10,000
· Continual “Jacksonville Special Events” Marketing & Sales Program - $30,000
· Spirit Magazine “Adventure in Jacksonville” Advertising and PR - $15,000

· Re-incorporation of the words “and the Beaches” into all Visit Jacksonville identifier materials - $7,500
· Jacksonville Birding Campaign - $7,500

· Broad-Based Components of Neighborhoods Marketing Initiative - $90,000
· Southside/ Mandarin

· Northside/Airport

· Westside

· Downtown

· Beaches

Discussion:
· Acting Chair Fussell stated the procedure would be to go through the proposals item by line items to   protect reserves. 

· Councilman Corrigan stated he needed more information and a detailed plan for the $219,000.00   as to what parts generated heads in beds. 
· Councilman Corrigan made a motion to move  Season business – Leisure and In-state Group Business - $22,500, Media Insertions Puerto Rico travel market  $10,000; “Jacksonville Special Events” Marketing & Sales Program - $30,000; and Spirit Magazine “Adventure in Jacksonville” Advertising - $15,000; for total amount of   $77,500.00.  

· Acting Chair Fussell asked for explanation on “Jacksonville Special Events” Marketing & Sales Program.  Mr. O’Byrne stated it was to be used for advertising to drive hotel room occupancy.

· Mr. Pozin asked for clarification regarding the “Event Portal” funding. Mya Surrency explained the event calendar will now be managed in house.
· A motion was made and seconded to approve that portion of the Marketing Deployment Plan in the amount of $77,500.00 as submitted.   

· Mr. Bhikha   was supportive  and made a motion to approve  $127,000.00    for creating a marketing plan for each neighbor  requests in the amount of   Broad-Based Components of Neighborhoods Marketing Initiative-$90,000.00 and Neighborhood Specific Initiatives- $37,000.
· Mr. Pozin stated he could not support those and needed more detail for the $90,000.00. 
· Ms. Dion noted time was wasted with the mission if not approved.
· Mr. Bhikha stated that the re-incorporation of the words “and the Beaches” into all Visit Jacksonville identifier materials was an important aspect to bring back in the amount of $7,5000.00
· Mr. Bhikha made a recommendation that Jacksonville Birding Campaign for $7,500.00 not be funded and could be done by applying for a TDC grant.
· Mr. Potts stated the $90,000.00 Neighborhood Initiatives was a good concept but asked where the numbers came from for this amount. Michael Munz, Vice President of Dalton Agency, addressed the issue that they cannot enter into contracts with vendors until funds are allocated, and he noted for the record that no professional fees   were involved.  .

· Ms. Dion noted from a marketing perspective it is limited resources and the   break down is about $20,000.00 per neighborhood.
· Mr. O’Byrne stated that the plan for each “Neighborhood Marketing Initiative” would include the following seven (7) components:

· Custom designed email marketing campaigns

· Custom designed brochures and maps by area

· Golf availability and positioning reinforcement

· In-hotel graphics

· Radio advertising to capture drive markets

· Interstate Highway Billboards

· I-95 Visitor Center information disbursement
· Mr. O’Byrne will come back at the August TDC meeting with a marketing plan prepared by the Dalton Agency for the $90,000.00 Neighborhood Marketing Initiative.
· Acting Chair Fussell and Mr.  Orender stated that there were to be measurable and deliverables for funding approval.
· Mr. Potts made a “friendly” amendment to the motion to move forward with approval of the $ 90,000.00. 
· The    motion was amended and approved for $ 97,500.00 and that if not used in 90 days funding would revert back to the TDC.
· It was recommended and approved   by the TDC that Mr. Bhikha, TDC liaison to Visit Jacksonville Board, would be placed on the agenda to give an updated   report to the TDC members at each scheduled quarterly meeting. 
· Being no further discussion, a motion was made and seconded to amend the amount to $97,500.00 and approve a total of $175,000.00 for Marketing Promotion as presented in the Planned Deployment Summary.
TDC Actions:                       

· A motion was made and seconded to approve a maximum award grant of $175,000.00, for the following  “Approved  Planned Deployment Marketing Promotions”: Media Insertions to generate Summer Season business Leisure and In-state Group Business in the amount of $22,500, Media Insertions (including Billboard) to open Puerto Rico travel market and support new Non-Stop service in amount of $10,000; Continual “Jacksonville Special Events” Marketing & Sales Program in the amount of  $30,000; Spirit Magazine “Adventure in Jacksonville” Advertising and PR in the amount of $15,000; Re-incorporation of the words “and the Beaches” into all Visit Jacksonville identifier materials  in the amount of $7,500; Broad-Based Components of Neighborhoods Marketing Initiative in the amount of $90,000. The conditions of the Marketing Initiative funds are that any portion approved at this meeting of June 16, .2011 shall revert to the Tourist Development Council contingency fund, this is to be stated in Amendment # 5 to the existing contact to reflect the additional $175,000.00 and reversion of the funds should the funds not be spent by Visit Jacksonville on approved projects.   Any portion approved at this meeting of June 16, 2011, shall revert to the Tourist Development Council contingency fund.  The funds are to be encumbered out of TDC contingency fund   and paid upon submission of invoices, and documentation of measurable and deliverables.  Approved 7-0. 
II.

$100,000 for CVB Grant Fund “Cash for Contracts” Version II 2010-2011
· Mr. O’Byrne stated that this fund, “Cash for Contracts” Version II, was needed to close tentative events and will only be made available until September 30, 2011.
Discussion:
· Councilman Corrigan moved approval of the allocation of $100,000.00, to be used by September 30, 2011, at which time any unused funds would revert back to the TDC.
· Mr. Potts asked for clarification that this would be a one time request. Mr. O’Byrne stated on the record this was a one time request.
· Councilman Fussell noted for the record Visit Jacksonville was to report deliverables of room nights.
· Being no further discussion a motion was made and seconded to approve request for $100,000.00, for a Summer “Cash for Contracts” Version II, to be used by September 30, 2011 or the funds will revert back to the TDC contingency fund. 
TDC Actions:                       

A motion was made and seconded to approve a maximum award grant of $100,000.00 for Summer “Cash for Contracts” Version II, with the condition this fund was to close tentatives and will only be made available for 90 days (September 30, 2011), and providing for reversion of the funds should the funds not be spent by Visit Jacksonville on approved events.  Any unused portion approved at this meeting of June 16, 2011, shall revert to the Tourist Development Council Contingency Fund.  The funds are to be encumbered out of TDC Contingency Fund and disbursed by submission of invoices and deliverables of room nights. Approved 7-0.

III.
$200,000 Business Development

· 2016 Olympic Trials Bid Opportunity- $20,000
· Two (2) Additional Buyer Education Trips (BET’s) - $36,000
· Jacksonville Sings - $30,000
· The Co-Opetition Group Agreement– Phase I - $40,000
· Upgrades/Training on D3000 Account Management/Direct Sales System - $15,000
· Visitor Guide Production & Advertising Needs -$25,000
· Booked Convention Attendance Stimulation Program - $24,000

· Certified Tourism Ambassador Program Initiation- $10,000
Discussion:

· Councilman Corrigan asked for clarification and additional information   on Olympic Trials Bid.  Mr. O’Byrne stated the funds would be used in September, 2011, with the event being held in the Jacksonville Veterans Memorial Arena in 2016.
· Mr.  Bhikha stated he supported Jacksonville Sings as seed money in developing Jacksonville as a music center and made a motion to approve funding of Jacksonville Sings in the amount of $30,000 as presented.
· Mr. Orender noted for the record that Jacksonville Sings should be a separate TDC grant request.  Mr. Orender stated he was in favor of a more in depth presentation and asked how many heads in beds it produced.
· TDC members asked for additional information and clarification for $40,000 Co-Opetition Group Agreement.  Mr. O’Byrne stated it was at the request of the Jacksonville Convention Center Alliance for a hotels outsourcing pipeline. He noted that the final agreement had not been negotiated at present time…waiting approval of funding.
· Mr. Bhikha did not support funding four items…Upgrades/Training on D3000 Account Management/Direct Sales System for $15,000; Visitor Guide Production & Advertising Needs for $25,000; Booked Convention Attendance Stimulation Program for $24,000; and Certified Tourism Ambassador Program Initiation for $10,000.  
· Mr.  Bhikha stated that those requests are not directly related to heads in beds and should not be considered and the requests died for lack of a motion.
· Mr. Potts asked to amend   the  motion  and  pull out the  $30,000 requested for Jacksonville Sings and approve $96,0000.00  to include  $20,000  for 2016 Olympic Trials Bid Opportunity; $36,000  for  two (2) Buyer Education Trips;  and $40,000 Co-Opetition Group Agreement – Phase  I.
· Councilman Corrigan stated for the record the approved requests would all carry reversion of funds if not used as approved.
· A motion was made and seconded to approve  $96,000.00 for Business Development as outlined  to include $20,000  for 2016 Olympic Trials Bid Opportunity; $36,000  for  two (2) Buyer Education Trips;  and $40,000 Co-Opetition Group Agreement – Phase I .
TDC Actions:                       

A motion was made and seconded to approve a maximum award grant of $96,000.00, for the following “Planned Deployment Business Development Projects”: $20,000 2016 Olympic Trials Bid Opportunity by September 30, 2011; $36,000 Two (2) Buyer Education Trips; $40,000 Co-Opetition Group Agreement – Phase I.  The conditions  of the grant provide for reversion of the funds should the funds not be spent by Visit Jacksonville on approved projects  Any portion approved at this meeting of June 16, 2011, shall revert to the Tourist Development Council Contingency Fund.  The funds are to be encumbered out of the TDC Contingency Fund with submission of invoices and deliverables for payment. Approved 7-0.
TDC Actions:
Ms. Billy, Assistant Council Auditor, asked the TDC how the payment dollars were to be allocated for actions taken by the TDC for $175,000.00 Marketing Initiative, $100,000.00 Summer “Cash for Contracts” Version II, and $96,000.00 Business Development.  The disbursement of funds by actions taken by the TDC on June 16, 2011, would require submission of invoices for payment.  In addition, a monthly report would be submitted by Visit Jacksonville to include measurable and deliverables and to include a spread sheet of deployment of funds as outlined.
Operating Cost Presentation:

Bill Prescott, Treasurer of Visit Jacksonville Board of Directors, addressed the reduction of Visit Jacksonville operating costs per the request for additional information made by the   TDC at the meeting of May 19, 2011.   Mr. Prescott gave an overview of the budget for the last three years as treasurer.   Mr. Prescott stated that 75% of the budget allocated was for sales and marketing and they had cut General and Administrative (G&A).  He noted it was the focus of the Visit Jacksonville Board   to know where dollars go and what to cut back.  Currently they are working on cuts to next FY 2011-2012 budget.  
Discussion: 

· Acting Chair Fussell stated the TDC was looking for more specifics than what had been presented and expressed he was disappointed not to have more details or a handout.
· Mr. Pozin stated he had concerns about the negative of another $5,000.00 on Visit Jacksonville’s income statement ending April 30, 2011.  He expressed   concern that the multiplier effect would result in a hole and then how are you going to fix that hole?  Would   money to fill this hole come from marketing?  Mr. Prescott stated HR policies, legal fees, and employee fees accounted for this negative.    Mr. O’Byrne   said many are a one time cost for foundational changes.  Mr. Prescott stated for the record Visit Jacksonville is committed to 75% for sales and marketing.  Mr. O’Byrne noted that paid Time Off (PTO) changes, accruals and truncations were one-time accounting changes.
· It was noted by Mr. O’Byrne that Visit Jacksonville Board was given a monthly at-risk report prepared by Mr.  Prescott.
· Mr. Pozin stated he did not want to see the operating side hole getting bigger and his mission was to see    that marketing dollars were not used for operating expenses.  

· Mr. Orender asked for clarification and was concerned when he heard the word re-allocate from General and Administrative side and overrun charged to marketing.  Mr. O’Byrne assured the TDC that had not done.  

· Mr. Potts asked for clarification regarding current operating expenses and $900,000.00, G&A, salaries/benefits, $400,000.00 line for 3 people, and total number of current employees.  Mr. O’Byrne said the total number of employees was 23… the G&A 3 people were Mr. O’Byrne, Polly Govreau, and Pamela Clark,  and  the 20 other staff members were broken down into either convention  or tourism marketing.   He stated that the Visit Jacksonville Contract required convention and tourism marketing.
· Mr. Prescott stated    they would comeback with FY 2011-2012 budget in August that would reflect this in the budget and clarified for the record there would be no new employees hired in the next fiscal year 2011-2012.
· Mr. O’Byrne stated this request for additional funding was a bridge to get them through this current fiscal year.
· Julie Dion stated that money was needed in the next two months to increase “heads in beds” and increase bed tax.  She made the recommendation to use the TDC reserves and funds presently encumbered.

· Ms. Billy, Assistant Council Auditor, stated those funds were encumbered and the unallocated cash balance applied to those encumbrances to the budget.  Currently the TDC has about $600,000.00 in TDC Contingency Fund.  Ms. Billy noted for the record the encumbrances were approved by the TDC and encumbered by the City of Jacksonville Accounting Division and the only way is to un-encumber funds, which would take action by the TDC.
· Councilman Corrigan noted the reserves were $600,000.00 and they needed to build reserves in case something happened again. He asked Ms. Billy   what the TDC reserve was three years ago.  Ms. Billy stated it was approximately 3 million dollars.  
· Sonny Bhikha stated he was on the Visit Jacksonville Board representing the TDC and stated those programs not creating “heads in beds” should not be on paper submitted.
Amendment # 5 Visit Jacksonville Contract:

Jim McCain, Assistant General Counsel, stated he would prepare Amendment #5 to the existing Visit Jacksonville contract for additional Marketing Initiative in the amount of $175,000.00 which would include a reversion clause for the funding.
Closing Remarks:

Mr. Pozin and Mr. Bhikha thanked Councilman Corrigan and Councilman Fussell for their years of service on the City Council and for their leadership on the TDC.
Adjourned:
There being no further business to discuss, the meeting was adjourned at 12:20 p.m.

 NOTE: Minutes distributed reflected  scribner error corrections from TDC meeting  “draft”  of June 16, 2011, approved at TDC Quarterly    Meeting of August 3, 2011.
Minutes:   Annette R. Hastings-TDC 06/16/11 “Draft” Copy of Minutes/CityC
Tapes:        Audio CD 1-LSD

Materials: Submitted to LSD 06/21/11
                   TDC  Meeting Notice June 16, 2011
                  Agenda               
                  Sign-in Sheet                
                  Memo :Council President Webb excused absence
                  E-mail copy: Henry Fonde  excused absence 

                  Visit Jacksonville Packet

· Deployment of Funds Spread Sheet

· Letter/Dan King, Visit Jacksonville Chairman of the Board

· Summary/Presentation Deployment of Funds 
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